LandBank Group Inc Form 10QSB May 15, 2007

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, DC 20549

FORM 10-QSB

QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the period ended March 31, 2007

Commission file number: 333-83231

LANDBANK GROUP, INC (Exact Name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

20-1915083

(State of incorporation)

(IRS Employer Identification No.)

7030 Hayvenhurst Avenue, Van Nuys, CA

91406

(Address of principal executive offices)

(Zip Code)

(818) 464-1614

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Check whether the issuer (1) filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act during the past 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes o No x

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes o No x

State the number of shares outstanding of each of the issuer's classes of common equity: 9,928,664 shares of Common Stock (\$.001 par value) as of May 11, 2007.

Transitional Small Business Disclosure Format (Check one): Yes o No x

Table of Contents

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I Financial Information

Item 1	Financial Statements (Unaudited)	2
	Unaudited Consolidated Balance Sheet as of March 31, 2007	2
	<u>Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Operations</u>	3
	Unaudited Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	4
	Notes To Unaudited Consolidated Financial Information	5
Item 2	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	18
Item 3	Controls And Procedures	29
PART II Other Information		
Item 1	Legal Proceedings	30
Item 2	Unregistered Sale Of Equity Securities And Use Of Proceeds	30
Item 3	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	30
Item 4	Submission Of Matters To Vote Of Security Holders	30
Item 5	Other Information	30
Item 6	Exhibits	30

Table of Contents

PART I FINANCIAL INFORMATION

LANDBANK GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARY Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements and Accompanying Notes

For the Three Month Periods Ended March 31, 2007 and 2006

Table of Contents

LANDBANK GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARY

Table of Contents

	<u>Page</u>
Consolidated financial statements	
Consolidated Balance Sheet (Unaudited)	2
Consolidated Statements of Operations (Unaudited)	3
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (Unaudited)	4
Notes to consolidated financial statements (Unaudited)	5 - 17

ITEM I. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (UNAUDITED)

LandBank Group, Inc. and Subsidiary Consolidated Balance Sheet As of March 31, 2007 (Unaudited)

ASSETS

Current assets		
Cash & cash equivalents	\$	439,251
Inventory - land parcels		2,956,908
Other receivable		3,807
Prepaid expenses		189,279
Total current assets		3,589,245
Property & equipment, net		17,325
Total assets	\$	3,606,570
LIABILITIES AND SHAREHOLDERS' DEFICIT		
G 411 1 1144		
Current liabilities	ф	04.006
Accounts payable	\$	94,906
Due to related parties		2,767,987
Accrued expenses		322,721
Loan payable - current portion		43,183
Deferred income		758,511
m . 1		2 007 200
Total current liabilities		3,987,308
I can navable non assurant naution		460.262
Loan payable - non-current portion		460,262
Shareholders' deficit		
Common stock, 100,000,000 shares authorized; \$0.0001		
par value; 9,835,331 issued and outstanding		984
Additional paid in capital		413,461
Accumulated deficit		(1,255,445)
A COMMISSION OF LOAD		(1,200,110)
Total shareholders' deficit		(841,000)
		(2.2,200)
Total liabilities and shareholders' deficit	\$	3,606,570

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated unaudited financial statements

Landbank Group Inc. and Subsidiary Consolidated Statements of Operations For The Three Month Periods Ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 (Unaudited)

	2007	2006
Revenue, net	\$ 901,707	\$ 1,657,341
Cost of revenue		
Direct selling expenses	494,507	939,865
Royalty to related party	142,520	251,117
	,	,
Total cost of sales	637,027	1,190,982
Gross profit	264,680	466,359
Operating expenses		
Rent, related party	5,556	5,553
Professional fees, related parties	5,383	30,700
Professional fees	28,759	91,310
Legal fees	63,777	71,703
Directors and officers compensation	41,344	-
General & administrative expenses	204,884	90,070
Total operating expenses	349,703	289,336
Income (loss) from operations	(85,023)	177,023
Other expenses		
Merger-related costs	-	(140,000)
Interest expenses - bank	(12,411)	(14,830)
Interest expenses - related parties	(39,714)	(18,549)
Total other expenses	(52,125)	(173,379)
Income (loss) before income taxes	(137,148)	3,644
Provision for income taxes	1,600	-
	,	
Net income (loss)	\$ (138,748)	\$ 3,644
*Basic and diluted weighted average number		
of common stock outstanding	9,835,331	9,630,538
Basic and diluted net income (loss) per share	\$ (0.01)	\$ 0.00

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated unaudited financial statements

*Basic & diluted shares outstanding are considered same due to its anti-dilutive nature.

LandBank Group, Inc. and Subsidiary Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows For the Three Month Periods Ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 (Unaudited)

	2007		2006	
Cash flows from operating activities:				
Net income (loss)	\$	(138,748)	\$	3,644
Adjustments to reconcile net income (loss) to net				
cash				
Provided by (used in) operating activities:				
Depreciation - capital equipment		3,464		-
Options granted to Directors & Officers		13,844		-
Changes in current assets and liabilities:				
(Increase) decrease in current assets				
Inventory - land parcels		280,355		346,740
Other receivable		4,736		-
Prepaid expenses		24,896		196,557
Increase (decrease) in current liabilities				
Accounts payable		(39,297)		43,466
Accrued expenses		(7,726)		2,536
Deferred income		(36,156)		(849,535)
Total adjustments		244,116		(260,236)
Net cash provided by (used in) operating				
activities		105,368		(256,592)
				,
Cash flows from investing activities				
Equipment purchases		(20,789)		-
• •				
Cash flows from financial activities				
Due to related parties		98,138		(177,581)
Repayment of loans		(9,436)		(32,800)
T		(-,,		(- ,)
Net cash provided by (used) in financial activities		88,702		(210,381)
		00,10=		(===,===)
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash				
equivalents		173,281		(466,973)
- 1		1,0,201		(100,573)
Cash and cash equivalents - beginning balance		265,970		631,425
		200,070		551,125
Cash and cash equivalents - ending balance	\$	439,251	\$	164,452
cash and cash equitation chains summer	Ψ	107,201	Ψ	101,132

Supplemental disclosure of cash flows

information:

Edgar Filing: LandBank Group Inc - Form 10QSB

Taxes paid	\$ 1,600	\$ -
Interest paid	\$ 12,411	\$ 14,830

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated unaudited financial statements

LANDBANK GROUP, INC. AND SUBSIDIARY NOTES TO AUDITED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. Nature of business and significant accounting policies:

Nature of business:

Landbank Group, Inc., formerly known as iStorage Network, Inc. ("iStorage"), formerly known as Camryn Information Services, Inc, was incorporated under the laws of the State of Delaware on May 13, 1997.

On January 26, 2006, iStorage issued 8,200,000 shares of restricted stock (post-split) in exchange for all of the assets and liabilities of Landbank, LLC, a company organized in the State of California in December 2004, and \$140,000 in cash. iStorage changed its name to Landbank Group, Inc. The former members of Landbank, LLC became approximately 90% owners of the Company.

The exchange of shares with Landbank, LLC was accounted for as a reverse acquisition under the purchase method of accounting since the stockholders of Landbank, LLC obtained control of the consolidated entity (collectively, "the Company"). Accordingly, the merger of the two companies was recorded as a recapitalization of Landbank, LLC, where as Landbank, LLC was treated as the continuing entity. The historical results for the three month periods ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 include Landbank, LLC and Landbank Group, Inc. (from the acquisition date).

The Company makes bulk acquisitions of parcels of land, and resells the land as individual parcels. The Company seeks to acquire a majority of its land "in-bulk" through the real property tax lien foreclosure process, either at local government tax sales, directly from local government entities having acquired property at tax sales, or directly from owners of tax-defaulted parcels prior to tax sale.

The types of real estate acquired and sold by the Company include undeveloped acreage, houses, and lots. These parcels are marketed nationwide. To date, the Company has acquired properties in Arizona, Colorado, Florida, Michigan, New Mexico, Nevada, Oklahoma, New York, Pennsylvania, Texas, and in the State of Chihuahua, Mexico.

The Company resells the land as individual parcels through multiple distribution channels, including Internet sales and leads developed by the Company, its affiliates, or third party vendors. The Company also uses the Internet to market its properties.

The Company shares its office space with its affiliates.

The Company's principal office is located in Van Nuys, California. The property is leased from a real estate company related to the Company by common ownership under a five-year lease that expires in 2008.

The Company also has a satellite office in American Fork, Utah, a processing and acquisition office in Alameda, California, and a sales office in Phoenix, Arizona. The Company shares office space at all three locations with its affiliates.

Interim Consolidated Financial Statements

The accompanying unaudited consolidated financial statements have been prepared in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States of America. However, certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles have been omitted or condensed, pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC"). In the opinion of Landbank management, all adjustments of a normal recurring nature necessary for a fair presentation have been included. The results for periods are not necessarily indicative of results for the entire year. These financial statements and accompanying notes should be read in conjunction with our annual financial statements and the notes thereto for the year ended December 31, 2006, included in our Annual Report on Form 10KSB, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Summary of significant accounting policies

The following summary of significant accounting policies used in the preparation of these consolidated financial statements is in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements consist of the accounts of Landbank Group, Inc. ("Parent") and its wholly owned subsidiary Landbank, LLC, a California Limited Liability Company (collectively "The Company"). All material inter-company transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

Concentration

The Company maintains its cash in bank deposit accounts, which, at times, may exceed federally insured limits. The Company has not experienced any losses in such accounts.

Inventory

The Company's inventory consists of land parcels that are purchased for resale purposes, and, except for special circumstances, do not normally remain in inventory for a prolonged period of time. The Company records its inventory at the lower of cost or fair market value at the relevant balance sheet date. The Company reviews its inventory on a quarterly basis in an attempt to (1) identify "problem" properties that may become impaired (difficult or impossible to sell), and (2) identify the financial impact, or impairment, to the recorded cost, or carrying value, of these properties. The Company attempts to measure impairment on an item-by-item basis, but due to practical limitations, the Company also measures impairment for a group of similar/related properties. The Company considers properties to be similar/related if they are from the same subdivision and/or geographic region. For the purpose of this discussion, the term "property" refers to a specific property or a group of similar/related properties.

The Company recognizes inventory impairment at the time it's incurred, which is at the conclusion of the aforementioned quarterly reviews. Impairment charges, or write-downs to the recorded value of a property, occur when the estimated fair market value (FMV) of a property falls below the recorded, or carrying cost, of the associated property. The estimated FMV of a property is based on the conditions that exist at the relevant balance sheet date, with consideration being given to events after the relevant balance sheet date to the extent that they confirm conditions existing at or before the relevant balance sheet date. The Company's quarterly inventory impairment reviews require the exercise of judgment and take into consideration all relevant information available to the Company at the time the review is conducted. This periodic comparison of comparable information determines if the value of our properties has become impaired.

Table of Contents

In attempting to identify impaired properties, the Company begins by analyzing recent trends in selling prices (EBay, Bid4Assets, real estate agent listings, and the Company's sales records) to establish the estimated fair market value (FMV) of a property and then compares the estimated FMV to the recorded value of the property to ensure that the estimated FMV has not fallen below the recorded value. Should it be determined that the estimated FMV is less than the recorded value, the Company records the appropriate impairment charge at that time, as it writes down the value of the property to it's estimated FMV, which does not include any profit/markup.

The Company also reviews its properties to identify problems/issues that may reduce a property's value, such as, but not limited to, zoning issues, right of way issues, and failed per tests. Any of these problems, and similar problems not previously mentioned, can have an adverse affect on the estimated FMV of a property and necessitate a write down of the recorded value of said property. Should it be determined that such "problem" properties exist, the Company records the appropriate impairment charge at that time, as it writes down the value of the property to it's estimated FMV, which, as previously mentioned, does not include any profit/markup.

The Company's return rates (the number of similar properties sold by the Company that have been returned to the Company by the buyer) are also reviewed in an effort to gauge the favorability, or salability, of its properties. The purpose of this review is to attempt to determine if certain properties (1) are not in favor with our Customer base, (2) are over priced, (3) the particular market for that property is saturated, or (4) are problem properties for some reason unknown to the Company. Should it be determined that certain properties are experiencing abnormally high return rates and may be difficult to sell at an estimated FMV above their recorded cost, the Company will record the appropriate impairment charge at that time, as it writes down the value of the property to it's estimated FMV.

The Company's impairment analysis is predicated on establishing an accurate estimate of a property's FMV. This estimate of FMV is based on the analysis of known trends, demands, commitments, events and uncertainties. As previously stated, the Company reviews all relevant information at its disposal at the time its impairment analysis is being performed, and uses that data to assess what impairment charges, if any, have been incurred. However, estimated FMV can be difficult to establish and is contingent on market conditions, such as, but not limited to, supply and demand, local and national economic factors, and interest rates. Any change in these market conditions, and similar conditions not previously mentioned, could have a material impact on estimated FMV, and, therefore, future inventory impairment charges incurred by the Company. Since there is not always a readily available source for land values, the weight of all measures, as described above, are considered by management in it's impairment analysis.

Use of estimates

The process of preparing consolidated financial statements in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles requires the use of estimates and assumptions regarding certain types of assets, liabilities, revenues, and expenses. Such estimates primarily relate to unsettled transactions and events as of the date of the financial statements. Accordingly, upon settlement, actual results may differ from estimated amounts.

Table of Contents

Recognition of revenue and expenses

The Company follows FASB 66 - Accounting for Sales of Real Estate. Substantially all of the Company's land sales are all-cash transactions. The Company also had a small, insignificant number of financing transactions through March 31, 2007. Because the Company's policy for the all-cash transactions is to allow the buyer 60 days to rescind his real estate purchase, and because the Company does not issue the deed of trust on a financing sale until the note is paid in full, the deposit method of accounting is used. Under the deposit method, revenues and their related expenses, including inventory, are not recognized until the end of the buyer's 60-day rescission period, for the all-cash sales, and at the time the note is paid in full for the financing transaction (also see note 4).

Issuance of shares for service

The Company accounts for the issuance of equity instruments to acquire goods and services based on the fair value of the goods and services or the fair value of the equity instrument at the time of issuance, whichever is more reliably measurable.

Recent pronouncements

In September 2006, FASB issued SFAS 157 'Fair Value Measurements'. This Statement defines fair value, establishes a framework for measuring fair value in generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP"), and expands disclosures about fair value measurements. This Statement applies under other accounting pronouncements that require or permit fair value measurements, the Board having previously concluded in those accounting pronouncements that fair value is the relevant measurement attribute. Accordingly, this Statement does not require any new fair value measurements. However, for some entities, the application of this Statement will change current practice. This Statement is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007, and interim periods within those fiscal years. The management is currently evaluating the effect of this pronouncement on the consolidated financial statements.

In September 2006, FASB issued SFAS 158 'Employers' Accounting for Defined Benefit Pension and Other Postretirement Plans—an amendment of FASB Statements No. 87, 88, 106, and 132(R)' This Statement improves financial reporting by requiring an employer to recognize the over funded or under funded status of a defined benefit postretirement plan (other than a multiemployer plan) as an asset or liability in its statement of financial position and to recognize changes in that funded status in the year in which the changes occur through comprehensive income of a business entity or changes in unrestricted net assets of a not-for-profit organization. This Statement also improves financial reporting by requiring an employer to measure the funded status of a plan as of the date of its year-end statement of financial position, with limited exceptions. An employer with publicly traded equity securities is required to initially recognize the funded status of a defined benefit postretirement plan and to provide the required disclosures as of the end of the fiscal year ending after December 15, 2006. An employer without publicly traded equity securities is required to recognize the funded status of a defined benefit postretirement plan and to provide the required disclosures as of the end of the fiscal year ending after June 15, 2007. However, an employer without publicly traded equity securities is required to disclose the following information in the notes to financial statements for a fiscal year ending after December 15, 2006, but before June 16, 2007, unless it has applied the recognition provisions of this Statement in preparing those financial statements:

- 1. A brief description of the provisions of this Statement
 - 2. The date that adoption is required
- 3. The date the employer plans to adopt the recognition provisions of this Statement, if earlier.

Table of Contents

The requirement to measure plan assets and benefit obligations as of the date of the employer's fiscal year-end statement of financial position is effective for fiscal years ending after December 15, 2008. The management is currently evaluating the effect of this pronouncement on the consolidated financial statements.

In February 2007, FASB issued FASB Statement No. 159, The Fair Value Option for Financial Assets and Financial Liabilities. FAS 159 is effective for fiscal years beginning after November 15, 2007. Early adoption is permitted subject to specific requirements outlined in the new Statement. Therefore, calendar-year companies may be able to adopt FAS 159 for their first quarter 2007 financial statements.

The new Statement allows entities to choose, at specified election dates, to measure eligible financial assets and liabilities at fair value that are not otherwise required to be measured at fair value. If a company elects the fair value option for an eligible item, changes in that item's fair value in subsequent reporting periods must be recognized in current earnings. FAS 159 also establishes presentation and disclosure requirements designed to draw comparison between entities that elect different measurement attributes for similar assets and liabilities.

2. Acquisition of LandBank, LLC

On January 26, 2006, Landbank Group, Inc. acquired all of the membership interests in Landbank, LLC in exchange for the transfer, by certain members of the previous management, of an aggregate of 8,200,000 shares of Landbank Group, Inc.'s stock (post-split), in exchange for which such members of previous management received Landbank Group, Inc.'s former wholly-owned subsidiary, iStorage Networks Group, Inc., and \$140,000 in cash.

3. Due to/from related parties

The Company has amounts due to various related parties that are directors and companies related through common ownership. These amounts are unsecured, have no stated rates of interest, and have no maturity dates. Interest expense has been imputed on amounts due to related companies using a per annum rate of eight percent (8%). As of March 31, 2007, the Company had \$2,767,986 due to related parties. Interest expense to related parties for the three month periods ended March 31, 2007 and 2006 was \$39,714 and \$18,549, respectively.

	As of March 31, 2007				As of March 31, 2006					
]	Principal]	Interest	Total	Principal]	Interest		Total
John Beck's Amazing										
Profits, LLC	\$	543,773	\$	-	\$ 543,773 \$	(3,222)	\$	(3,849)	\$	(7,071)
Mentoring of America,										
LLC		54,928		7,523	62,451	41,333		3,201		44,534
HG, Inc.		1,546,679		130,067	1,676,746	467,405		18,672		486,077
HG Marketing, LLC		382,606		75,330	457,936	582,606		36,721		619,327
Family Products, LLC		-		2,393	2,393	-		2,393		2,393
Gaytan, Baumblatt,										
Leevan		24,688		-	24,688	_		-		-
	\$	2,552,673	\$	215,313	\$ 2,767,987 \$	1,088,122	\$	57,138	\$	1,145,260

Gaytan, Baumblatt, & Leevan is an accounting firm owned by Ray Gaytan, a Director of the Company (see note 11).

4. Deferred revenue under the deposit method

The Company follows FASB 66 - Accounting for Sales of Real Estate (see note 1), and due to the Company's 60-day refund policy, all sales transactions, and their related direct expenses, are not recognized until after the expiration of the buyer's 60-day rescission period. Therefore, the Company records these direct expenses, which include royalties paid to an affiliate, sales commissions, merchant fees, and processing fees, as prepaid expenses until the 60-day buyer's rescission period has expired. As of March 31, 2007, deferred revenue totaled \$758,511. The following table details deferred revenue and the related direct costs as of March 31, 2007:

Deferred revenue	\$758,511
Direct costs:	
Land	380,708
Royalty to affiliated	
party	65,282
Processing fees	42,950
Merchant fees	18,276
Sales commissions	29,433
Total direct costs	536,649
Gross profit	\$ 221,862
As a % of net	
revenue	29.2%

Selling expenses include a royalty paid to John Beck's Amazing Profits, LLC ("JBAP")(see note 11) equal to 35% of the gross profit on sales resulting from a lead provided by JBAP, 5% sales commission, credit card merchant fees, trust deed transfer costs of \$50 per transaction, and property assessment fees.

5. Loans Payable

In August 2005, the Company purchased certain sections of land in Pershing County, Nevada subject to loans from Western Title Company. Each of the 18 sections of land secures their respective loan. The loans bear interest at 10% per annum and mature September 1, 2015, unless the corresponding real estate is sold sooner, in which case, the loan must be repaid.

During the three month period ended March 31, 2007, the Company made total principal payments of \$9,436 and interest payments of \$12,411. As of this filing, the Company is current on its payment obligations.

The scheduled principal payments on these notes are as follows:

Years ended March 31,	
2008	\$ 40,183
2009	44,391
2010	49,039
2011	54,174

Edgar Filing: LandBank Group Inc - Form 10QSB

2012	59,847
Thereafter	255,811
Total	503,445
Current	
portion	43,183
Long-term	
portion	\$ 460,262

6. Prepaid Expenses

Prepaid expenses totaled \$189,279 as of March 31, 2007 and consisted of rent, insurance, audit fees, travel advances, and direct costs associated with the Company's deferred revenue. The Company follows FASB 66 - Accounting for Sales of Real Estate (see note 1), and due to the Company's 60-day refund policy, all sales transactions, and their related direct expenses, are not recognized until after the expiration of the buyer's 60-day rescission period. Therefore, the Company records these direct expenses, which include royalties paid to an affiliate, sales commissions, merchant fees, and processing fees, as prepaid expenses until the 60-day buyer's rescission period has expired. Prepaid rent represents the last monthly rent payment due on the Company's office in Alameda, California, and prepaid insurance relates to both the Company's general liability and directors & officers insurance policies and are expensed over the one-year term of the policies. The audit fees are in relation to the Company's fiscal year 2006 audit and are being expensed over the twelve month period beginning in January 2007 and ending in December 2007. The following table details prepaid expenses as of March 31, 2007:

	As of 3/31/07
Rent	2,368
Insurance	7,970
Audit fees	22,500
Travel advance	500
Merchant fees	18,276
Sales commissions	29,433
Royalties to an	
affiliate	65,282
Processing fees	42,950
	189,279

7. Property & Equipment

As of March 31, 2007, the Company had net property & equipment totaling \$17,325, which consisted of computers and related computer hardware. These assets were purchased for use in the Company's Alameda office and were put into service in February 2007. These assets were recorded at their cost of \$20,789, which included the purchase price, tax, and freight. The Company is depreciating these assets over a twelve (12) month period beginning February 2007, with the monthly depreciation totaling \$1,732. During the three month period ended March 31, 2007, the Company recorded depreciation expense of \$3,464.

8. Accounts Payable

Accounts payable consist of normal expenses incurred during the course of business, and the Company's payables are current with regard to vendor terms. Accounts payable totaled \$94,906 as of March 31, 2007, with three vendors accounting for approximately \$85,800 of the total. Approximately \$64,000 was owed to the Company's outside attorneys, \$15,000 was owed to the Company's independent outside auditors (this balance was paid in full on April 12, 2007), and an additional \$6,800 was due to a consultant retained by the Company to assist in locating properties for the Company to purchase.

9. Accrued Expenses

Accrued expenses totaled \$322,721 as of March 31, 2007 and consisted of \$155,000 owed to Piping Partners Holdings, LLC (see note 13), \$84,000 related to shares to be issued to a consultant (see note 10), \$55,796 in accrued payroll and related expenses, \$7,500 in accrued audit fees, \$20,000 in accrued legal fees, and \$425 in accrued insurance.

10. Stockholders' Deficit

Retro-active recapitalization of shares outstanding

As stated above in note 2, the Company acquired all of the membership interests of Landbank, LLC on January 26, 2006. As a result, the Company's stockholder equity was retroactively restated to reflect the equivalent number of shares received in the merger, which was 8,200,002 as adjusted for the 1 for 10 reverse stock split on June 30, 2006 (82,000,000 pre-split). Stockholders' equity was \$82,373 as of December 31, 2005.

Common Stock Issued

The Company did not issue any shares of its common stock during the three month period ended March 31, 2007. The only equity transaction during the same period in fiscal year 2006 was the above mentioned transfer of shares relating to the acquisition of Landbank, LLC (see note 2).

Common Stock to be issued

Pursuant to the terms of its agreement with Aurelius Consulting Group, Inc. (see note 9), the Company is to issue shares worth \$12,000 per month to Aurelius as compensation for services provided. As of March 31, 2007, the Company had accrued \$84,000 as a current liability in relation to shares owed to Aurelius for services provided. The \$84,000 represents the final compensation owed to Aurelius per the terms of the above referenced agreement, and the entire \$84,000 of accrued expense was recorded as of December 31, 2006.

On April 4, 2007, the Company issued 93,333 shares of its common stock as payment in full for the \$84,000 in accrued professional fees. The total number of shares of the Company's common stock issued and outstanding immediately after the issuance of the 93,333 shares was 9,928,664.

Stock Split

On March 3, 2006, the Company obtained written consent from stockholders holding a majority of the Company's outstanding shares of voting securities to authorize a reverse split of the Company's outstanding common stock. Pursuant to the terms of the written consent, the Company completed a 1 for 10 reverse split of its common stock, with special treatment for certain Company shareholders to preserve round lot shareholders. The following is a summary illustrating the effect of the reverse stock split:

	Post-Split	Pre-Split
Par Value	\$ 0.0001	\$ 0.00001
Authorized		
number of		
shares	100,000,000	1,000,000,000

Shares		
issued and		
outstanding	9,206,597	92,052,000

All fractional shares are rounded up and the authorized shares were reduced to 100,000,000. The financial statements have been retroactively restated for the effects of the above stock splits

11. Related-party transactions

The Company pays a royalty to related companies equal to 35% of gross profit received by the Company on each all-cash sale generated by leads provided by that related company. Gross profit is defined as land sale revenue reduced by inventory cost, sales commissions, credit card merchant fees, and deed of trust transfer costs. The related companies are indirectly owned and controlled by two of the Company's principal stockholders, who are also officers and directors of the Company. A third director of the Company receives a profit participation of 50% of the royalty payments received by one of the related companies, pursuant to its royalty agreement with the Company, for his services to that related company. During the three month periods ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, the Company recorded royalty expense to related parties of \$142,520 and \$251,117, respectively. The Company had prepaid royalty expense to related parties of \$65,282 as of March 31, 2007 (see note 4).

The Company has an agreement with Investment Capital Researchers, Inc. ("ICR"), a Company owned by a member of the Company's Board of Directors. Pursuant to the agreement, ICR received 200,000 shares (post-split) of the Company's common stock on June 30, 2006 and may receive an additional 200,000 shares of the Company's common stock (post-split) upon the achievement of specified milestones. Under the terms of the agreement, the issued shares can only be sold or transferred over a four-year period at the rate of 100,000 on each anniversary of the closing date of a secondary offering. All shares issued pursuant to this agreement will be restricted securities. The 200,000 shares issued on June 30, 2006 were valued at \$120,000 based on fair value of the shares at the time of issuance. The Company expensed the entire \$120,000 as non-cash consulting fees during the six month period ended June 30, 2006,

The Company shares its principal office in Van Nuys and its offices in both American Fork and Alameda with related parties. The Company does not pay rent for its Van Nuys and American Fork facilities, but, if it were required to pay rent on these facilities, the Company estimates the combined monthly rent value being approximately \$1,200, which the Company deems as not material. The related parties are companies owned and controlled by two of the Company's principal stockholders, who are officers and directors of the Company. The Company's office in Phoenix, Arizona is subleased from a related company owned by two of the Company's directors. Under the terms of the sublease arrangement, the Company pays a pro rata share of the rent paid by the related company, based upon the portion of the space occupied by the Company. During the three month periods ended March 31, 2007 and 2006, the Company recorded related party rent expense totaling \$5,556 and zero, respectively.

On December 22, 2006, the Company entered into a lease for approximately 1,200 square feet of office space in Alameda, California. The lease is for a term of twenty-five (25) months, commencing January 1, 2007. Per the terms of the lease, the first month is rent-free, with a base rent of \$2,295 per month for months two (2) through twelve (12) and \$2,366 per month for months thirteen (13) through twenty-five (25). The Company is also responsible for paying its pro-rated share of certain expenses, such as property taxes. The monthly rent and related expenses for the Alameda office are to be allocated to both the Company and its affiliate, Mentoring of America, LLC ("MAC"), with each company paying 50% of the expenses associated with maintaining this office.

The following table details the Company's rent expense commitments per the terms of the applicable lease agreements. The Company's lease for its Arizona office expires in January 2008, while the lease for its Alameda office expires in January 2009. These two leases represent the only office leases currently entered into by the Company.

	2007	2008	2009		
Arizona Office	\$ 22,224	\$ 1,852	\$ -		
Alameda Office	12,623	14,196	1,183		
Total	\$ 34,847	\$ 16,048	\$ 1,183		

A director of the Company has, through his accounting firm, provided accounting service to the Company. The Company recorded related party accounting expense totaling \$5,383 during the three month period ended March 31, 2007. The Company incurred \$30,700 in related party accounting expense during the same period in fiscal year 2006.

The Company currently pays no salary or other compensation to its Chief Executive Officer or President. The Company's Chief Financial Officer is paid an annual base salary of \$110,000 for 2007.

12. Concentration of Credit Risk

The Company maintains certain cash balances with a commercial bank. The Company's cash balance of \$439,251 as of March 31, 2007 was approximately \$339,251 above insured limits.

13. Commitments

Joint Marketing Agreement with Aurelius Consulting Group, Inc.

On May 26, 2006, the Company entered into a Joint Marketing Agreement (the "Agreement") with Aurelius Consulting Group, Inc. /Red Chip Companies ("ACG/RC") to assist in marketing the Company to the investment community. ACG/RC, per the terms of the Agreement, will among other public relations and investor relations activities, distribute both a research report and a newsletter to the investment community.

In return for the above mentioned services, the Company was to pay ACG/RC a total of \$150,000 in cash and restricted shares of the Company's common stock. The cash portion totaled \$44,000, with \$20,000 down and \$24,000 in eight monthly installments of \$3,000 each. The remaining \$106,000 was to be paid in stock, with \$10,000 to be paid immediately and the remainder in eight monthly installments of \$12,000 each. As of December 31, 2006, the Company had recorded all of the expenses relating to its agreement with ACG/RC.

As of March 31, 2007, the Company had paid ACG/RC \$41,000 in cash, with the remaining \$3,000 of the cash portion recorded under accounts payable, and had issued 24,445 shares (post-split) of stock valued at \$14,667 based on fair value of the shares at the time of issuance, which was expensed as professional fees during the six month period ended June 30, 2006. As of March 31, 2007, the Company had an \$84,000 accrued liability relating to the shares owed to ACG/RC for services provided. As previously stated, the \$84,000 expense had been recorded as of December 31, 2006.

On April 4, 2007, the Company issued 93,333 shares of its common stock as payment in full for the \$84,000 in accrued professional fees. The total number of shares of the Company's common stock issued and outstanding immediately after the issuance of the 93,333 shares was 9,928,664.

Agreement with Piping Partners Holdings, Inc.

On January 25, 2006, the Company entered into an agreement with Piping Partners Holdings, LLC ("PPH") to assist the Company in seeking quotation of the Company's shares on the Over the Counter Bulletin Board ("OTCBB").

Per terms of this agreement with PPH, the Company agreed to pay PPH a success fee, which includes any and all application and filing fees and expenses, of \$235,000, which is to be paid upon active quotation, with PPH's assistance, of the Company's shares on the OTCBB, less any advance amounts, and a \$10,000 advance for legal services engaged by PPH, and approved by the Company, in connection with the Exchange Act Reports.

As of March 31, 2007, the Company had paid PPH the above mentioned \$10,000 advance for legal services and an additional \$70,000 advance towards fees incurred by PPH in relation to their services provided to the Company. The remaining \$155,000 owed to PPH was recorded as an accrued liability as of March 31, 2007. The entire \$235,000 owed to PPH was expensed during the Company's fiscal year 2006, which ended December 31, 2006.

14. Options Granted to Directors and Officers

On November 2, 2006, the Board of Directors adopted, by written consent, the 2006 Stock Incentive Plan ("the Plan"). On November 9, 2006, the adoption of the Plan was approved and ratified by written consent signed by the holders of a majority of the Company's stock. Per the terms of the Plan, the Company is authorized to reserve 3,000,000 shares of the Company's authorized and unissued shares of common stock for issuance pursuant to the Plan.

On March 13, 2007, the Company granted an option to its Chief Financial Officer ("CFO") to purchase 100,000 shares of the Company's common stock at an exercise price of \$0.02 per share. The option vests over a four (4) year period, with 25 % vesting of the shares vesting on March 12, 2008 and the remaining shares vesting at 1/48th per month thereafter until the option is vested and exercisable with respect to 100% of the shares. The term of the option is ten (10) years, with an expiration date of March 12, 2017. The option grant was valued at \$2,000 as of the date of grant using the Black-Sholes option pricing model in accordance with FAS 123R using the following assumptions: volatility of 469.34%, Wall Street Journal prime interest rate of 4.69%, zero dividend yield, and an expected life of four (4) years. The Company expensed the entire \$2,000 value of the option during the three month period ended March 31, 2007.

On December 28, 2006, the Company granted options to two of its Directors, one of whom is the Company's Chief Executive Officer and the other the President, in consideration of their service as Directors of the company. Each Director was granted an option to purchase 100,000 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$0.12 per share, the fair value of the Company's common stock on the date of grant, in consideration of their service as a director of the company. Each option grant was valued at \$11,681 as of the date of grant using the Black-Sholes option pricing model in accordance with FAS 123R using the following assumptions: volatility of 191.06%, risk free interest rate of 4.69%, dividend yield of zero, and expected life of five (5) years. Each of the options vests as follows: 50% of the shares subject to each option will vest upon achievement of a specified performance goal related to the Company's stock price and the remainder will vest on a quarterly basis thereafter at a rate of 25% per quarter. The options will not vest and the options will expire in the event that the performance goal is not achieved within the timeframe specified by the goal. The term of the option, and the implied service condition, is one year from the date of grant, so the Company began expensing the value of these options, \$1,948 per month (\$974 per option), over the twelve-month term beginning in December 2006. Accordingly, the Company recorded \$5,844 in expense relating to these option grants during the three month period ended March 31, 2007.

On November 9, 2006, the Company granted options to each of its two independent directors to acquire 1,200,000 shares (600,000 shares per director) of the Company's common stock pursuant to the Plan. Each option grant was valued at \$59,963 (\$119,926 in the aggregate) as of the date of grant using the Black-Sholes option pricing model in accordance with FAS 123R using the following assumptions: volatility of 125.95%, risk free interest rate of 4.60%, dividend yield of zero, and expected life of five (5) years. The options vest as follows: 20% of the shares subject to each option vested on December 31, 2006 and 20% of the shares subject to each option vest each year thereafter. During the year ended December 31, 2006, the Company recorded \$23,986 of compensation based on the fair value method under FAS 123R and is expensing the remaining value of the options at the rate of \$2,000 per month until the entire \$119,926 has been expensed. The Company expensed \$6,000 in relation to these options during the three month period ended March 31, 2007.

The Company adopted SFAS No. 123-R effective November 1, 2006 using the modified prospective method. Under this transition method, stock compensation expense recognized in the year ended December 31, 2006 includes compensation expense for all stock-based compensation awards granted on or after November 1, 2006, based on the grant-date fair value estimated in accordance with the provisions of SFAS No. 123-R.

Following is a summary of the stock option activity:

		Weighted	
		Average	Aggregate
	Options	Exercise	Intrinsic
	outstanding	Price	Value
Outstanding,			
December 31,			
2006	1,400,000-	-	_
Granted	100,000	-	-
Forfeited	-	-	_
Exercised			-
Outstanding			
March 31, 2007	1,500,000	\$ 0.02	_

Following is a summary of the status of options outstanding at March 31, 2007:

Outstanding Options

Exercisable Options

Exercise Price	Number	Average Remaining Contractual Life		verage xercise Price	Number	Average Exercise Price	
\$0.0001	1,200,000	4.86	\$	0.0001	240,000	\$	0.0001
\$0.12	200,000	4.99	\$	0.12	-	\$	0.12
\$0.02	100,000	3.95	\$	0.02	-	\$	0.02

15. Going Concern

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles which contemplate continuation of the company as a going concern. However, the Company has an accumulated deficit of \$1,255,445 as of March 31, 2007, including a net loss of \$138,748 for the three month period ended March 31, 2007. The Company's total liabilities exceeded its total assets by \$841,000 as of March 31, 2007. In view of the matters described above, recoverability of a major portion of the recorded asset amounts shown in the accompanying consolidated balance sheet is dependent upon continued operations of the company, which in turn is dependent upon the Company's ability to raise additional capital, obtain financing and succeed in its future operations. The financial statements do not include any adjustments relating to the recoverability and classification of recorded asset amounts or amounts and classification of liabilities that might be necessary should the Company be unable to continue as a going concern.

Management has taken the following steps to revise its operating and financial requirements, which it believes are sufficient to provide the Company with the ability to continue as a going concern

- 1. Hired additional Land Acquisition Specialists to help acquire more properties, as well as a more diversified mix of properties, that will allow the Company to increase sales volume while minimizing the risk of saturating a particular market, or geographic location, and thereby adversely affecting the ability of the Company's customers to resell their properties at a profit.
 - 2. Hired consultants to assist the Company in securing additional financing (see note 13).

Management believes that actions presently being taken to (1) obtain additional funding, and (2) implement its strategic plans provide the opportunity for the Company to continue as a going concern. Furthermore, two of the principal shareholders have demonstrated both their ability and willingness to lend working capital to the Company and are committed to doing so into the future. As of March 31, 2007, these principal shareholders have directly, and indirectly, lent the company \$2,743,299 (see note 3).

ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS FOR THE THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31, 2007

The following discussion of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our financial statements and the notes to those statements included elsewhere in this Form 10-QSB filing. In addition to the historical financial information, the following discussion and analysis contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. Our actual results may differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of certain factors, including those set forth under "Risk Factors" and elsewhere in this Form 10-QSB filing.

The Company acquired Landbank, LLC and its real property operations in January 2006. Concurrent with this acquisition, there was also a change in management and principal ownership of the Company. Prior to its acquisition of Landbank, LLC, the Company was engaged, through its former operating subsidiary, iStorage Networks, Inc (iSNG), in the development of computer network storage solutions. From 1999 through November 2004, the Company was dormant, with no operations. It was only during the period from November 2004 to December 2005 that the Company, as iSNG, was operational. Landbank, LLC had only a limited operating history prior to being acquired by the Company, commencing operations in the second quarter of 2005 and had no operations, assets or liabilities as of December 31, 2004.

Since January 2006, the Company has been engaged solely in the business of acquiring parcels of land in bulk, primarily through the real property tax lien foreclosure process, and then reselling the land as individual parcels. The Company's business is asset intensive. Since the business is predicated on identifying, repackaging, and selling properties, long-term investment decisions do not play a significant role. Interest rate trends do not necessarily impact the Company's business; as such rates tend to produce a canceling effect in terms of both the purchase and the resale prices.

We currently have operations in nine states, and have also acquired properties in Mexico. We are not dependent on any single customer and no customer represents over 10% of our total revenues.

The objective of the Company is to achieve and sustain a manageable growth rate that will enable it to become a market leader in its field. Management believes that this objective can be achieved by expanding the Company's "direct to consumer" marketing efforts, developing networking responsiveness to assess buyer satisfaction, and dedicating additional resources to acquisition efforts. To date, marketing efforts have indicated that customers who buy may have a recurring need to buy for investment and/or resale purposes. Consequently, each customer represents the potential for multiple sales. The fact that the Company operates in several geographical regions tends to mitigate any seasonal or regional factors that might impact its business operations.

The Company finances its operations by loans from affiliated companies and revenues generated from operations. From the commencement of operations in the second quarter of 2005 through March 31, 2007, the Company had net borrowings from its affiliates, including accrued interest, of \$2,767,987 and net revenues totaling \$6,722,286, of which \$1,835,891 was gross profit, which is defined as revenue less the cost of the land, processing fees, merchant fees, dues and taxes, and royalties. We derive revenue solely from the sale of the properties we acquire.

We incur the following costs of revenue:

Operating Expenses

Sales and Marketing Expense: Our sales and marketing expenses, excluding royalty agreements, consist primarily of personnel costs for our sales and marketing staff, sales commissions, travel and lodging, marketing programs,

allocated facilities, and other related overhead. We pay commissions as we recognize revenue and collect receivables.

Acquisition Team: We have a team of six acquisition specialists responsible for identifying and acquiring suitable properties. Expenses consist primarily of personnel costs for team members, purchase commissions, travel and lodging, and other related overhead. We pay commissions only upon completion of the purchase transaction, including transfer of the deed.

General and Administrative Expenses: Our general and administrative expenses consist of personnel costs for executives and staff (finance/accounting and human resources), as well as costs relating to travel and lodging, accounting/audit services, legal and other professional services, and other costs incurred during the normal course of operations.

Acquisition Costs: To date we have acquired all of our properties, with the exception of certain parcels in Nevada, for cash. The average cost of properties that we acquire varies depending on the size, location and other specific characteristics of each property.

Income Taxes: Our income tax expense includes the tax obligations for the multiple tax jurisdictions in which we operate. The income tax expense is affected by the profitability of our operations in the jurisdictions in which we operate, the applicable tax rate for these jurisdictions, and our tax policies. We make significant estimates in determining our consolidated income tax expense. If our actual amounts differ from these estimates, our provision for income taxes could be materially impacted.

Royalty payment: We derive a significant number of customers from databases developed by certain of our affiliates. Pursuant to royalty agreements, we pay a royalty to these affiliates equal to 35% of gross profits (less acquisition costs) earned by us on any cash sale of a property to a customer referred to us under these royalty agreements. Our ability to draw on these customer databases significantly reduces our direct sales and marketing expenses.

In the future, the Company intends to continue to make use of its affiliate databases, but also hopes to develop other distribution methods, particularly where the Company acquires a significant number of lots in one area. The Company intends to expand its purchasing of suitable properties to include as many different states/geographic regions as its current resources will allow.

COMPARISON OF THE THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31, 2007 TO THE THREE MONTHS ENDED MARCH 31, 2006

Results of Operations

Net revenue for the three month period ended March 31, 2007 was \$901,707, which represents a decrease of \$755,634, or 45.6%, from the \$1,657,341 recorded during the same period in fiscal year 2006. The decrease in net revenue is the result of fewer properties being sold during the period ended March 31, 2007 as compared to the same three month period in 2006. The total number of properties sold in the three month period ended March 31, 2007 was 388, a decrease of 743 units, or 65.6%, from the 1,131 units sold during the same period in fiscal year 2006. The decrease in the number of units sold is primarily attributable to the Company's lack of a diversified inventory of properties to sell, which limits the number of properties that the Company can sell as it must be careful not to sell too many properties in one particular market, or geographic region, and risk saturating that particular market and adversely affecting the ability of the Company's customers to resell their property at a profit. The continued diversification of the Company's mix of properties sold is an important aspect of its business strategy, as a diversified portfolio of properties to sell may allow the Company to significantly increase both sales volume and net revenue while potentially minimizing the risk of flooding, or saturating, a particular market with properties and adversely affecting our customers' ability to resell their property at a profit. Although the number of properties sold decreased from the same period in fiscal year 2006, the average selling price increased by \$859 per property sold, or 58.6%, from an average of \$1,465 per property sold in the first quarter of fiscal year 2006 to an average of \$2,324 per property sold in the first quarter of fiscal year 2007. The increase in the average selling price is primarily attributable to the Company offering higher quality properties that, in some cases, were larger and in better locations then properties sold during the three month period ended March 31, 2006.

The following table details the number of properties sold, the state in which the properties sold were located, and the net revenue generated by the properties sold for the three month periods ended March 31, 2007 and 2006:

	Three Months Ended March 31,							
	2	007	2006					
		Rever		Revenue				
	Units	(000	s)	Units	(000s)			
Arizona	4	\$	6.2	-	\$ -			
Colorado	7	5	6.3	-	-			

Edgar Filing: LandBank Group Inc - Form 10QSB

Florida	(1)	(9.5)	-	-
New Mexico	(1)	(6.1)	-	-
Oklahoma	8	5.3	251	421.3
Pennsylvania	172	482.8	842	70.8
Texas	199	366.7	38	1,165.2
	388	\$ 901.7	1.131	\$ 1.657.3

Cost of goods sold during the three month period ended March 31, 2007 totaled \$637,027, a decrease of \$553,955, or 46.5%, from the \$1,190,982 incurred during the same period in fiscal year 2006. The decrease in cost of goods sold is attributable to the decrease in the number of properties sold, as the Company sold 743 fewer properties during the three month period ended March 31, 2007 as compared to the same period in 2006. The average cost per property sold during the three month period ended March 31, 2007 was \$1,642 as compared to \$1,053 during the same period in fiscal year 2006. The average land cost increased by 46.6%, from an average of \$652 per property sold during the three month period ended March 31, 2006 to \$956 per property sold during the same period in fiscal year 2007. This increase is attributable to the improved quality (size, location, amenities, etc) of the properties sold during the three month period in fiscal year 2007 as compared to the same period last year. Royalties paid to an affiliated company averaged \$367 per property sold during the March 31, 2007 period, an increase of \$145, or 65.3%, as compared to the \$222 per property sold during the same period in fiscal year 2006. The increase in royalties is due to the higher gross profit achieved by the Company, which results in an increase in the royalty owed to the affiliated company (see note 11 of the accompanying notes to the financial statements). The average sales commission paid per property sold was \$103 during the three month period ended March 31, 2007, which represents an increase of \$48, or 87.3%, as compared to the average sales commission of \$55 per property sold during the same period in fiscal year 2006. Sales commissions paid are based on a percentage of the gross selling price of each property sold by the Company's sales personnel, so the increase in the average selling price of the properties sold during the three month period ended March 31, 2007 (see revenue explanation above), as compared to the same period in fiscal year 2006, resulted in higher average sales commissions per property sold. Processing fees averaged \$133 per property sold during the period ended March 31, 2007, an increase of \$68, or 105%, from the \$65 per property sold that was averaged during the same period last year. Processing fees are, for the most part, dictated by individuals and agencies who are not controlled by the Company, so the increase in processing costs represents higher fees being charged to the Company by the various individuals and agencies that process the deeds and other paperwork associated with the buying and selling of the Company's properties. The average merchant fee per property sold during the period ended March 31, 2007 was \$82, an increase of \$44, or 116%, as compared to the \$38 average that was incurred during the same period in fiscal year 2006. Merchant fees, much like sales commissions, are calculated on the gross selling price of the property sold, so the significant increase in the average selling price of the properties sold during the three month period in fiscal year 2007, as compared to the same period in fiscal year 2006, resulted in a higher per property average.

The Company's cost of goods sold, and the corresponding average per property sold, for the three month periods ending March 31, 2007 and 2006 is detailed below:

	Three Months Ended March 31,										
	2007					2006					
	Total Per lot				Total	Per lot					
	(000s)	av	verage		(000s)	average				
Land cost	\$	370.8	\$	956	\$	737.3	\$	652			
Processing											
fees		51.7		133		73.4		65			
Merchant											
fees		31.9		82		42.7		38			
Royalty to											
related party		142.5		367		251.1		222			
Sales											
commissions		40.1		103		61.9		55			
Dues & taxes		-		-		24.5		22			
	\$	637.0	\$	1,642	\$	1,190.9	\$	1,053			

Gross profit for the three months ended March 31, 2007 was \$264,680, which represents 29.4% of net revenue. During the same period in fiscal year 2006, gross profit totaled \$466,359, which was 28.1% of net revenue. The decrease in gross profit as measured in dollars was due to the decrease in the number of properties sold during the three month period in fiscal year 2007 as compared to the same period in fiscal year 2006. As measured as a percentage of net revenue, gross profit increased during the current year period due to the significant increase in the average selling price of the properties sold. The average selling price increased by approximately 59% while the average cost of the properties sold increased by only 56%, resulting in a higher gross margin for the three month period ended March 31, 2007 as compared to the same period in fiscal year 2006.

Operating expenses totaled \$349,703 during the three months ended March 31, 2007, which represents an increase of \$60,367, or 20.8%, from the \$289,336 that was incurred during the same period last year. Salaries and related expenses increased by \$88,952 from the \$59,940 incurred during the same three month period in fiscal year 2006. The increase in salaries and related expenses is due to increased headcount, with the Company having six (6) full-time employees during the 2006 period and fifteen (15) during the 2007 period. Compensation paid to directors and officers increased by \$41,344 during the current period due to the cash compensation paid to the Company's Chief Financial Officer, which totaled \$27,500, and the expensing of options granted to certain directors and officers of the Company, which totaled \$13,844. Accounting/audit fees increased by \$12,000 during the current period, as compared to the same period last year, as the Company began accruing the audit/quarterly review fees that it anticipates incurring in relation to being a public entity. Insurance expenses increased by \$13,946 during the three months ended March 31, 2007 as a result of the Company securing insurance policies normally associated with running a company (directors & officers, general liability, workers' comp, etc), none of which were in place during the three month period in fiscal year 2006. These increases, and the others listed in the table below, in operating expenses incurred during the current period were partially offset by the \$107,125 decrease in professional fees, the \$7,925 decrease in legal fees, and the \$5,086 decrease in travel expenses that the Company experienced as compared to the same period in fiscal year 2006. The significant reduction in professional fees is almost entirely in relation to fees paid to consultants that were retained by the Company during the three month period in 2006 and who were not compensated during the same period in fiscal year 2007.

The following table details operating expenses for the three month periods ended March 31, 2007 and 2006:

	Three Months Ended March 31,				
	2007			2006	
Salaries &					
related	\$	148.9	\$	59.9	
Directors &					
Officers					
compensation		41.3		-	
Legal fees		63.8		71.7	
Accounting/audit					
fees		15.0		3.0	
Investor					
relations		9.3		7.6	
Professional fees		4.3		111.4	
Office rent		7.9		5.6	
Travel		15.5		20.5	
Insurance		14.0		-	
Depreciation		1.7		_	
Other		28.0		9.6	
	\$	349.7	\$	289.3	

During the three month period ended March 31, 2006, the Company incurred a one-time cash charge of \$140,000 in relation to its acquisition of Landbank, LLC (see note 2 of the accompanying notes to the financial statements). No such extraordinary charge was incurred by the Company during the three month period ended March 31, 2007.

Interest expense for the three months ended March 31, 2007 totaled \$52,125, of which \$12,411 was interest incurred on the Company's bank loan (see note 5 of the accompanying notes to the financial statements) and the remaining \$39,714 was interest incurred on loans from related parties (see note 3 of the accompanying notes to the financial statements). During the same period in fiscal year 2006, interest expense was \$33,379, with \$14,830 relating to the bank loan and the remaining \$18,549 relating to loans from related parties. The increase in interest expense during the current period in fiscal year 2007, as compared to the same period in fiscal year 2006, is due entirely to interest expense relating to funds borrowed from related parties. As of March 31, 2007, the Company had related party borrowings (principal only) in the amount of \$1,984,213 as compared to \$1,091,344 as of March 31, 2006. The increase in the amount owed resulted in higher interest expenses.

The net loss for the three months ended March 31, 2007 totaled \$138,748, which includes a \$1,600 state tax expense paid by the Company in March 2007. During the same period in fiscal year 2006, the Company recorded net income of \$3,644. The difference in net income/loss, as compared on a year to year basis, is attributable to the Company's sales volume. The Company's expenses relating to its infrastructure increased at a faster rate than the rate of growth in net revenue. The Company's current infrastructure can support net revenue significantly higher than that experienced during the three month period ended March 31, 2007.

Assets and Liabilities

The Company had a cash balance of \$439,251 as of March 31, 2007, an increase of \$173,281 from the \$265,970 on hand as of December 31, 2006. The increase in cash is primarily attributable to the increase in funds borrowed from

related parties, with the Company borrowing an additional \$98,138 during the three month period ended March 31, 2007, and cash provided by the sale of inventory, which totaled \$280,355. Cash provided by operating activities was \$105,368, with the aforementioned \$280,355 provided via inventory sales, \$24,896 generated via the reduction in prepaid expenses, and \$22,044 generated via other operating activities being partially offset by the net operating loss of \$138,748, the \$39,297 used to pay down accounts payable, the \$36,156 reduction in deferred revenue, and the \$7,726 used to reduce accrued expenses. The Company used \$20,789 to purchase capital equipment (computers and related hardware) during the three month period ended March 31, 2007, while financing activities provided net cash of \$88,702, with \$98,138 borrowed from related parties being offset by \$9,436 relating to principal payments made on the bank loan.

The following is a summary of the cash provided during the three month period ended March 31, 2007:

Cash	as	of	12/31/06	\$ 265,970

Net loss for three	
months ended	
3/31/07	(138,748)
Add back	
depreciation -	
capital equipment	3,464
Add back	
amortization -	
options	13,844
Less cash used to	
pay down accounts	
payable and accrued	
expenses	(47,023)
Less reduction in	
deferred revenue	(36,156)
Less principal	
payments on bank	
loan	(9,436)
Less capital	
equipment	
purchases	(20,789)
Add cash from	
inventory sold	280,355
Add cash borrowed	
from related parties	98,138
Add cash from	
reduction in prepaid	
expenses	24,896
Add cash from	
reduction in other	
receivables	4,736
Cash provided	
during three months	
ended 3/31/07	173,281
Cash as of 3/31/07	\$ 439,251

Inventory was \$2,956,908 as of March 31, 2007, a decrease of \$280,355 from the \$3,237,263 that was held as of December 31, 2006. The Company purchased \$90,441 of new properties during the three months ended March 31, 2007, with \$23,950 of the purchases being properties located in Texas and the remaining \$66,491 being properties located in Pennsylvania. Land costs associated with the Company's revenue for the three month period ended March 31, 2007 were approximately \$370,796, which, net of the \$90,441 in land purchases, equates to the aforementioned \$280,355 reduction in inventory. The following is a summary of the Company's inventory holdings as of March 31, 2007:

Edgar Filing: LandBank Group Inc - Form 10QSB

		Being	
	Actively	prepared for	
	marketed	marketing	Total
Arizona	26,973	-	26,973
Colorado	269,861	-	269,861
Florida	23,574	-	23,574
Michigan	17,347	-	17,347
Mexico	-	298,348	298,348
Nevada	-	859,072	859,072
New Mexico	61,910	-	61,910
Oklahoma	17,499	-	17,499
Pennsylvania	252,338	66,353	318,691
Texas	1,062,133	1,500	1,063,632
	1,731,635	1,225,273	2,956,908

"Actively Marketed" properties are properties that are ready for immediate resale, while properties "Being Prepared for Marketing" are properties that are not currently ready to be sold due to any number of reasons, such as, but not limited to, zoning issues and title issues. In regard to the properties listed above that are categorized as "Being Prepared for Marketing", the property in Mexico is awaiting final deeding from the previous owner to the Company. The deeding process in Mexico has proven to be a slow and tedious affair, and, based on this particular experience, the Company will carefully evaluate any future purchases of property in Mexico. The Nevada property, which is also categorized as "Being Prepared for Marketing", has been delayed from being actively marketed as the Company awaits approval to subdivide the properties into smaller parcels. This property was originally purchased in fiscal year 2005 and is the only property that the Company has not purchased for cash in full; this property is financed by a bank loan (see note 5 of the accompanying notes to the financial statements). The remaining properties that are categorized as "Being Prepared for Marketing", which are located in Pennsylvania and Texas, were purchased during the period ended March 31, 2007 and late in fiscal year 2006 and are in the process of being deeded to the Company.

As previously mentioned, the Company is aggressively pursuing strategies to diversify its real estate holdings. The Company believes that a broad, diversified inventory of properties may provide more buying options to our customer base while also attracting new customers who may not have previously purchased property from the Company because the Company did not offer the type of property that these individuals were interested in buying. Also, the Company believes that a diversified inventory portfolio may allow it to significantly increase both sales volume and net revenue while minimizing the potential to flood a particular market, or geographic region, with properties, and, in the process, depress property values and adversely impact the ability of our customers to resell their property at a profit.

Prepaid expenses totaled \$189,279 as of March 31, 2007, a decrease of \$24,896, or 11.6%, from the \$214,175 as of December 31, 2006. The decrease in prepaid assets is due entirely to the decrease in prepaid expenses related to the Company's deferred revenue. The Company follows FASB 66 - Accounting for Sales of Real Estate (see note 1 of the accompanying notes to the financial statements), and due to the Company's 60-day refund policy, all sales transactions, and their related direct expenses, are not recognized until after the expiration of the buyer's 60-day rescission period. Therefore, the Company records these direct expenses, which include royalties paid to an affiliate, sales commissions, merchant fees, and processing fees, as prepaid expenses until the 60-day buyer's rescission period has expired. Prepaid accounting/audit fees are to be expensed over the twelve (12) month period beginning January 2007, while prepaid rent represents the last monthly rent payment on the Company's office in Alameda, California. Prepaid insurance relates to both the Company's general liability and directors & officers insurance policies and are expensed over the one-year term of the policies. The following table details prepaid expenses as of March 31, 2007:

Prepaid Expenses as of March 31, 2007			
	(000s)		
Accounting/audit			
fees	\$	22.5	
Rent - Alameda			
office		2.4	
Travel advance		0.5	
Insurance		8.0	
Processing fees		42.9	
Merchant fees		18.3	
Royalty to related			
party		65.3	
Sales commissions		29.4	
	\$	189.3	

Property and equipment totaled \$17,235, net of accumulated depreciation, as of March 31, 2007 and consisted of computers and related computer hardware. These assets were purchased for use in the Company's Alameda office and were put into service in February 2007. These assets were recorded at their cost of \$20,789, which included the purchase price, tax, and freight. The Company is expensing these assets over a twelve (12) month period beginning February 2007, with the monthly depreciation totaling \$1,732. During the three month period ended March 31, 2007, the Company recorded depreciation expense of \$3,464.

Current liabilities totaled \$3,987,308 as of March 31, 2007, an increase of \$18,948 from the \$3,968,360 as of December 31, 2006. The following table details current liabilities as of March 31, 2007:

Current Liabilities as of March 31, 2007		
	(0	00s)
Accounts payable	\$	94.9

Edgar Filing: LandBank Group Inc - Form 10QSB

Due to related	
parties (principal &	
accrued interest)	2,768.0
Accrued expenses	266.9
Accrued payroll	55.8
Bank loan - current	
portion	43.2
Deferred revenue	758.5
	\$ 3,987.3

Accounts payable consist of normal expenses incurred during the course of business, and the Company's payables are current with regard to vendor terms. As of March 31, 2007, accounts payable totaled \$94,906, with approximately \$64,000 owed to the Company's outside attorneys, \$15,000 owed to the Company's independent auditors (the \$15,000 was paid in April 2007), and \$6,800 owed to a consultant hired by the firm to assist the Company in identifying, and acquiring, suitable properties for the Company to resell. Accrued expenses totaled \$266,925 as of March 31, 2007 and consisted of \$155,000 owed to Piping Partners Holdings, LLC (see note 13 of the accompanying notes to the financial statements), shares to be issued in the amount of \$84,000 in relation to services provided by Aurelius Consulting Group, Inc./RedChip Companies (see notes 10 and 13 of the accompanying notes to the financial statements), \$20,000 in accrued legal fees, \$7,500 in accrued accounting fees, and \$425 in accrued insurance expenses. The Company paid Piping Partners \$80,000 in April 2007, reducing the amount owed to them to \$75,000. On April 4, 2007, the Company issued 93,333 shares of its common stock to Aurelius Consulting Group as payment in full for the \$84,000 in accrued fees. Accrued payroll and related expenses totaled \$55,796 as of March 31, 2007 and consisted of accrued vacation pay and two weeks of payroll expense that had been accrued but not paid as of March 31, 2007. The Company owed related parties \$2,767,987 as of March 31, 2007, which consisted of \$1,984,213 borrowed from affiliated companies (see note 3 of the accompanying notes to the financial statements), accrued interest of \$215,313 related to the funds borrowed from affiliated companies, accounting/professional fees totaling \$24,688 owed to Gaytan, Baumblatt, and Leevan, a firm owned by a Director of the Company, and royalties owed to an affiliated company in the amount of \$543,773 (see note 11 of the accompanying notes to the financial statements). The \$43,183 is the current portion of a bank loan for the Nevada properties (see note 5 of the accompanying financial statements), while the deferred revenue relates to sales that have occurred as of March 31, 2007, but whose revenue has not been recognized as of March 31, 2007 in compliance with FASB 66 - Accounting for Sales of Real Estate (see note 1 of the accompanying notes to the financial statements).

As of March 31, 2007, the Company owed \$503,445 to a third party who financed the Company's purchase of properties in Pershing County, Nevada, of which \$43,183 is classified as a current liability and \$460,262 as a long-term liability. The properties were purchased in August 2005, and the amount owed as of December 31, 2006 was \$512,881. The Company is required to make monthly payments of principal and interest, with total principal payments of \$9,436 and interest payments of \$12,411 having been made by the Company during the three month period ended March 31, 2007. As of March 31, 2007, the Company was current with payments due on this loan.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

To date, the Company has funded inventory acquisitions primarily from net revenue received from sales of properties in inventory and from funds borrowed from affiliates. The Company has not incurred any debt in order to finance its operations, with the exception of amounts due to affiliates and mortgages taken out for nineteen (19) sections of land acquired in Pershing County, Nevada in 2005 (see note 5 of the accompanying financial statements). These mortgages bear interest at 10% per annum and mature September 1, 2015. The Company anticipates selling these properties by December 31, 2007 and repaying these mortgages in full.

While the Company believes that it can achieve its current objectives without raising additional capital, additional capital would allow the Company to benefit from economies of scale in the real estate market and to shorten the lead-time required to acquire new properties. Additional capital would also allow the Company to acquire a more diversified portfolio of properties that the Company believes would allow it to significantly increase both sales volume and net revenue while minimizing the potential to flood a particular market, or geographical region, with properties, and, in the process, depress property values and adversely impact the ability of our customers to resell their property at a profit. Toward that end, the Company has engaged consultants to advise it with respect to raising capital in the public and/or the private marketplaces in the short and medium term. The Company believes, however, that based upon current plans, it will be able to fund its current operations from existing cash flows from operations for the

remainder of fiscal year 2007 without raising any additional capital. To the extent that our cash flow from operations is insufficient to fund our future activities, we may need to raise additional funds through equity or debt financing. There can be no assurance that such financings can be obtained on favorable terms, if at all.

Since the Company had both revenue and gross profit in fiscal years 2007, 2006, and 2005, the Company plans to continue its current model, namely, an emphasis on carefully selecting properties to acquire for resale while at the same time broadening its customer/resale base. The Company has no plans to make any significant changes in the number of its employees, although we do anticipate possibly increasing the number of acquisition specialists as we expand into new states.

The Company has no material commitments for capital expenditures as the Company lets marketplace conditions serve as its guide in terms of acquisition exposure. There are no significant elements of income or loss arising from anything other than the Company's continuing operations.

Critical Accounting Estimates

The Company's consolidated financial statements are prepared in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, which require the use of estimates and assumptions regarding certain types of assets, liabilities, revenues, and expenses. Management bases its estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances. The Company's estimates are based on the facts and circumstances available at the time; different reasonable estimates could have been used in the current period, and changes in the accounting estimates used are likely to occur from period to period, which may have a material impact on the presentation of the Company's financial condition and results of operations. Actual results reported by the Company may differ from such estimates. The Company reviews these estimates periodically and reflects the effect of revisions in the period that they are determined. Note 1 of the Notes to our Consolidated Financial Statements includes a summary of the accounting policies and methods used in the preparation of our consolidated accounts. Set forth below is a brief discussion of what the Company believes to be the more critical judgment areas in the application of the Company's accounting policies.

Impairment of Inventory

The Company's inventory consists of land parcels that are purchased for resale purposes, and, except for special circumstances, do not normally remain in inventory for a prolonged period of time. The Company records its inventory at the lower of cost or fair market value at the relevant balance sheet date. The Company reviews its inventory on a quarterly basis in an attempt to (1) identify "problem" properties that may become impaired (difficult or impossible to sell), and (2) identify the financial impact, or impairment, to the recorded cost, or carrying value, of these properties. The Company attempts to measure impairment on an item-by-item basis, but due to practical limitations, the Company also measures impairment for a group of similar/related properties. The Company considers properties to be similar/related if they are from the same subdivision and/or geographic region. For the purpose of this discussion, the term "property" refers to a specific property or a group of similar/related properties.

The Company recognizes inventory impairment at the time it's incurred, which is at the conclusion of the aforementioned quarterly reviews. Impairment charges, or write-downs to the recorded value of a property, occur when the estimated fair market value (FMV) of a property falls below the recorded, or carrying cost, of the associated property. The estimated FMV of a property is based on the conditions that exist at the relevant balance sheet date, with consideration being given to events after the relevant balance sheet date to the extent that they confirm conditions existing at or before the relevant balance sheet date. The Company's quarterly inventory impairment reviews require the exercise of judgment and take into consideration all relevant information available to the Company at the time the review is conducted. This periodic comparison of comparable information determines if the value of our properties has become impaired.

In attempting to identify impaired properties, the Company begins by analyzing recent trends in selling prices (EBay, Bid4Assets, real estate agent listings, and the Company's sales records) to establish the estimated FMV of a property and then compares the estimated FMV to the recorded value of the property to ensure that the estimated FMV has not fallen below the recorded value. Should it be determined that the estimated FMV is less than the recorded value, the Company records the appropriate impairment charge at that time, as it writes down the value of the property to it's estimated FMV, which does not include any profit/markup.

The Company also reviews its properties to identify problems/issues that may reduce a property's value, such as, but not limited to, zoning issues, right of way issues, and failed perc tests. Any of these problems, and similar problems not previously mentioned, can have an adverse affect on the estimated FMV of a property and necessitate a write-down of the recorded value of said property. Should it be determined that such "problem" properties exist, the Company records the appropriate impairment charge at that time, as it writes down the value of the property to it's estimated FMV, which, as previously mentioned, does not include any profit/markup.

The Company's return rates (the number of similar properties sold by the Company that have been returned to the Company by the buyer) are also reviewed in an effort to gauge the favorability, or salability, of its properties. The purpose of this review is to attempt to determine if certain properties are (1) not in favor with our Customer base, (2) overpriced, (3) saturated for that particular market, or (4) problem properties for some reason unknown to the Company. Should it be determined that certain properties are experiencing abnormally high return rates and may be difficult to sell at an estimated FMV above their recorded cost, the Company will record the appropriate impairment charge at that time, as it writes down the value of the property to its estimated FMV.

The Company's impairment analysis is predicated on establishing an accurate estimate of a property's FMV. This estimate of FMV is based on the analysis of known trends, demands, commitments, events and uncertainties. As previously stated, the Company reviews all relevant information at its disposal at the time its impairment analysis is being performed, and uses that data to assess what impairment charges, if any, have been incurred. However, estimated FMV can be difficult to establish and is contingent on market conditions, such as, but not limited to, supply and demand, local and national economic factors, and interest rates. Any change in these market conditions, and

similar conditions not previously mentioned, could have a material impact on estimated FMV, and, therefore, future inventory impairment charges incurred by the Company. Since there is not always a readily available source for land values, the weight of all measures, as described above, are considered by management in its impairment analysis.

Risk Factors that May Affect Future Results and Market Price of Stock

The Company's operations and its securities are subject to a number of substantial risks, including those described below. If any of these or other yet unforeseen risks actually occur, the Company's business, financial condition, and operating results, as well as the trading price or value of its securities could be materially adversely affected. No attempt has been made to rank these risks in the order of their likelihood or potential harm. In addition to those general risks enumerated elsewhere, any purchaser of the Company's common stock should also consider the following risk factors:

Table of Contents

Risks Related to the Company's Operations:

We have a limited operating history and cannot guarantee profitability.

The Company acquired its current operations in January of 2006 through the purchase of Landbank LLC. Landbank, LLC itself commenced operations during the second quarter of 2005. At this stage, the Company has only a limited operating history upon which an evaluation of performance and future prospects can be made. There can be no assurance that the Company will be able to continue to generate revenues in the future.

The Company is subject to all of the business risks associated with a new enterprise, including, but not limited to, the risk of unforeseen capital requirements, lack of fully-developed products, failure of market acceptance, failure to establish time proven business relationships, and a competitive disadvantage vis-a-vis larger and more established companies.

We may need to raise capital in the future, and if such capital is not available on acceptable terms, we may have to curtail or cease operations.

The Company's business is dependent in part on being able to acquire and make available a broad selection of properties. Acquisition of these properties requires significant capital expenditure. While the Company intends to generate sufficient revenues in the future to fund our acquisitions, it is possible that we may need to raise additional capital. Consequently, we may be unable to raise sufficient additional capital on terms deemed acceptable. In that event, the Company may have to curtail or cease operations and/or limit the number of properties maintained in inventory. This could have an adverse impact on the Company's ability to effectively compete with other companies, which are able to offer customers a broader range of properties. If additional funds are raised through the issuance of debt securities or preferred stock, these securities could have rights that are senior to the holders of the common stock, and any debt securities could contain covenants that would restrict the Company's operations. In addition, if the Company raises funds by selling common stock or convertible securities, existing stockholders could face dilution of their shares.

We may be unable to identify or acquire suitable properties at a low cost, which could affect our ability to generate revenues.

The Company's ability to generate revenues is highly dependent on its ability to maintain low acquisition costs while offering a wide range of suitable properties. There can be no assurance that the Company's acquisition teams will be successful in locating suitable properties on financially attractive terms.

Competition for properties may increase costs and reduce returns.

The Company competes to acquire real property with individuals and other entities engaged in similar activities. Many of our competitors have greater financial resources, and thus, a greater ability to borrow funds and to acquire properties. Competition for properties may reduce the number of suitable acquisition opportunities available and may have the effect of increasing acquisition costs thereby adversely impacting Company profits.

We acquire a substantial number of our properties through the tax-lien foreclosure process, and may therefore be subject to additional costs for eviction and/or clearing title.

When acquiring properties through the tax-lien foreclosure process, the property is deeded to the buyer by the relevant government entity without any warranties as to title, and in some instances, subject to a right of the original owner to redeem the property within a certain number of days. In addition, the buyer of the property remains responsible for

any eviction of a prior owner who remains in possession of the property. The majority of parcels that we acquire are unimproved lots with no owner in possession, and we attempt to perform adequate due diligence in connection with the purchase of each piece of property to ensure that there are no material liens or encumbrances affecting title to the property. We cannot however guarantee that we will not be required to undertake eviction or other proceedings in connection with properties purchased in this process, or that we will not encounter undisclosed encumbrances. In the event such a situation arises, we may incur significant additional acquisition costs which may adversely affect our net revenues and/or results of operations. In counties where there is a right of redemption, we hold the property in inventory until the right has lapsed. The Company does not currently acquire significant amounts of properties in counties where such rights exist, however, if we do, any exercise of these rights could delay our ability to generate revenues from these properties.

Table of Contents

We may be unable to sell a property, if or when we decide to do so, which could delay revenues needed to fund operations.

The real estate market is affected by many factors, such as general economic conditions, availability of financing, interest rates, and other factors, including supply and demand, that are beyond the Company's control. The Company cannot predict whether it will be able to sell any property for the price or on the terms that it sets or whether any price or other terms offered by a prospective purchaser would be acceptable. The Company cannot predict the length of time needed to find a willing purchaser and to close the sale of a property.

The Company may be required to expend funds to correct defects or to make improvements before a property can be sold. The Company cannot make any assurance that it will have funds available to correct such defects or to make such improvements.

Our principal stockholders have broad control over our operations.

The Company's principal stockholders beneficially own approximately 83% of the issued and outstanding share capital of the Company. As a result, these stockholders are able to exercise significant influence over the Company, including the election of directors, amendments to the articles of incorporation or by-laws of the Company, the approval of mergers or other business combinations, and the sale or purchase of material assets. The interests of these stockholders in deciding these matters and the factors they consider in making such decisions could be different from the interests of the Company's other stockholders.

We may lose key personnel and/or be unable to maintain current relationships with affiliates upon which we depend.

The Company's success depends to a significant degree upon the continued relationship with certain of its affiliates and the contribution of its executive management team. If any of the Company's executives decide to leave the Company, we could lose access to important affiliate services and/or acquisition or sales channels, which could adversely affect our operations and/or financial condition.

We are subject to general real estate risks.

The Company is subject to risks generally associated with the ownership of real estate, including:

- · changes in general or local economic conditions;
- · changes in supply of or demand for similar or competing properties in the area;
 - · bankruptcies, financial difficulties or lease defaults by customers;
- · changes in interest rates and availability of permanent mortgage financing that may render the sale of a property difficult or unattractive or otherwise reduce the returns to stockholders;
- · changes in governmental rules, regulations, and fiscal policies, including changes in tax, real estate, environmental, and zoning laws;
 - · periods of high interest rates and tight money supply.

The Company's operations can be negatively affected by the occurrence of any of these or other factors beyond the Company's control.

We may be subject to litigation, which could divert substantial time and money from our business.

The Company may be subject to claims from customers or other third parties. If such parties are successful, they may be able to obtain injunctive or other equitable relief, which could effectively diminish the Company's ability to further acquire, subdivide, and sell properties, and could result in the award of substantial damages. Management may be required to devote substantial time and energy in defending any such claims.

Risks Related to the Ownership of the Company's Stock:

There is a limited market for the buying/selling of the Company's common stock. If a substantial and sustained market for the Company's common stock does not develop, the Company's stockholders may have difficulty selling, or be unable to sell, their shares.

The Company's common stock is presently traded in the "Other" Over-the-Counter or "Gray Market" market on an unsolicited quote basis wherein trades are reported by broker-dealers to their Self-Regulatory Organization ("SRO") which distributes the trade data to market data vendors and financial websites. Since bids and offers are not collected in a central location, market transparency and best execution are more elusive. There is only a limited market for the Company's common stock and there can be no assurance that this market will be maintained or broadened. If a substantial and sustained market for the Company's common stock does not develop, the Company's stockholders may have difficulty selling, or be unable to sell, their shares.

The Company has recently become a reporting company in order to meet the current requirements for quotation on the OTC Bulletin Board. The Company's stock can be quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board if, and only if, a broker-dealer files a Form 15c-211 with the NASD to permit the Company's common stock to be quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board and the broker is granted the right to quote the Company's stock.

Accordingly, we cannot provide any assurance that we will achieve quotation of our stock on the OTC Bulletin Board.

Substantial sales of the Company's common stock could cause the stock price to fall.

As of May 11, 2007, the Company had 9,928,664 shares of common stock outstanding of which approximately 8,922,780 shares are considered "restricted securities" as that term is defined under Rule 144 promulgated under the Securities Act of 1933 ("'33 Act"). These restricted shares are eligible for sale under Rule 144 at various times. No prediction can be made as to the affect, if any, that the sales of shares of common stock or the availability of such shares for sale will have on the market prices prevailing from time to time. Nevertheless, the possibility that substantial amounts of the Company's common stock may be sold in the public market may adversely affect prevailing market prices for the common stock and could impair the Company's ability to raise capital through the sale of its equity securities.

The Company has a significant number of shares authorized but unissued. These shares may be issued without stockholder approval. Significant issuances of stock would dilute the percentage ownership of the Company's current stockholders and could likely have an adverse impact on the market price of the common stock.

As of May 11, 2007, the Company had an aggregate of 90,071,336 shares of common stock authorized, but unissued. The Company has reserved 3,000,000 shares for issuance under the Company's 2006 Stock Incentive Plan, and an additional 10% has been reserved for issuances to consultants. All remaining shares of common stock may be issued without any action or approval by the Company's stockholders. Any such shares issued would further dilute the percentage ownership of the Company's current stockholders and would likely have an adverse impact on the market price of the common stock.

The Company does not intend to pay dividends in the near future.

The Company's board of directors determines whether to pay dividends on the Company's issued and outstanding shares. The declaration of dividends will depend upon the Company's future earnings, its capital requirements, its financial condition, and other relevant factors. The Company's Board of Directors does not intend to declare any dividends on the Company's shares for the foreseeable future. The Company anticipates that it will retain any earnings

to finance the growth of its business and for general corporate purposes.

Our securities are currently classified as a "Penny Stock" which may limit our stockholders' ability to sell their securities.

The price of our common stock is currently below \$5.00 per share, and is therefore considered "penny stock" under Rule 3a51-1 of the '34 Act. As such, additional sales practice requirements are imposed on broker-dealers who sell to persons other than established customers and "accredited investors" as defined in Rule 501 of Regulation D as promulgated under the '33 Act. The prerequisites required by broker-dealers engaged in transactions involving "penny stocks" have discouraged, or even barred, many brokerage firms from soliciting orders for certain low priced stocks.

With respect to the trading of penny stocks, broker-dealers have an obligation to satisfy certain special sales practice requirements pursuant to Rule 15g-9 of the '34 Act, including a requirement that they make an individualized written suitability determination for the purchase and receive the purchaser's written consent prior to the transaction.

Broker-dealers have additional disclosure requirements as set forth in the Securities Enforcement Act Remedies and Penny Stock Reform Act of 1990. These disclosure requirements include the requirement for a broker-dealer, prior to a transaction in a penny stock, to deliver a standardized risk disclosure document that provides information about penny stocks and the risks of the penny stock market.

Additionally, broker-dealers must provide customers with current bid and offer quotations for penny stocks, the compensation payable to the broker-dealer and its salesperson in the transaction, and the monthly account statements showing the market value of each penny stock held in a customer's account.

Accordingly, the market liquidity of the Company's common stock and the ability of any present and prospective stockholder-investors to sell their securities in the secondary market is limited due to the above penny stock regulations and the associated broker-dealer requirements.

ITEM 3. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer (our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, respectively) conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the period covered by this quarterly report on Form 10-QSB. Based on this evaluation, our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer have concluded that, as of the end of the period covered by this quarterly report on Form 10-QSB, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective to ensure that information we are required to disclose in reports that we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in Securities and Exchange Commission rules and forms. In addition, there was no change in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the period covered by this quarterly report on Form 10-QSB that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

From time to time, we may be involved in various claims, lawsuits or disputes with third parties, actions involving allegations of discrimination, or breach of contract actions incidental to the operation of our business. However, we are not currently involved in any litigation which we believe could have a materially adverse affect on our financial condition or results of operations.

ITEM 2. UNREGISTERED SALE OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS

Except as set forth below, there were no unregistered, or any other, sales of equity securities by the Company during the three month period ended March 31, 2007.

On March 13, 2007, the Company granted to its Chief Financial Officer an option to purchase 100,000 shares of its common stock (see note 14 of the accompanying notes to the financial statements). The exercise price of the option was the fair market value of the Company's common stock on the date of grant. This grant was made pursuant to the securities exemption available under Section 4(2) of the 1933 Act.

The Company's board of directors determines whether to pay dividends on the Company's issued and outstanding shares. The declaration of dividends will depend upon the Company's future earnings, its capital requirements, its financial condition, and other relevant factors. The Company's Board of Directors does not intend to declare any dividends on the Company's shares for the foreseeable future. The Company anticipates that it will retain any earnings to finance the growth of its business and for general corporate purposes.

ITEM 3. DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES

None.

ITEM 4. SUBMISSION OF MATTERS TO A VOTE OF SECURITY HOLDERS

None.

ITEM 5. OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 6. EXHIBITS

Exhibits

No. Description

- 31.1 Certification of Principal Executive Officers Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- 31.2 Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the

Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

32.1 Certification of Principal Executive Officers Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

32.2 Certification of Principal
Financial Officers Pursuant to
Section 906 of the
Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

SIGNATURES

In accordance with the requirements of the Exchange Act, the registrant caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, there unto duly authorized.

Date: May 15, 2007 By: /s/ Doug Gravink

Doug Gravink

Chief Executive Officer

Date: May 15, 2007 By: /s/ Gary Hewitt

Gary Hewitt President